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Dear Provost Kliger,

At the Teaching and Learning Symposium last week, you asked me to put my comments in writing. So here is an expanded version of them.

First, I should provide some context. I have spent almost 40 years researching how people learn and the relationship between learning and teaching. Starting with a large longitudinal study of children’s language development and the role of language in learning from 15 months to 10 years of age, I was able to establish certain key features of children’s experience that correlated very significantly with their success as self-directed, inquiring learners. Then, from 1984 until the present, I have been involved in a variety of projects in which I have collaborated with teachers in schools and colleges to conduct action research on how to create classroom communities of inquiry. During this period, I have also carried out action research on my own university teaching. In these various projects, I have had the pleasure of seeing teachers developing their understanding of the relationship between learning and teaching and applying this understanding in creating classrooms in which students are fully engaged in productive learning. I have also seen students become more motivated as they share the responsibility for decisions about what and how to learn with their teachers. During the same period, however, I have also visited many classrooms in which students are much less enthusiastic about what they are learning; instead of asking and trying to construct answers to questions that interest them about the curriculum content, their questions are mainly about what they have to do to get good grades. Some succeed in getting the grades that enable them to go to college, but they have little understanding of what they have learned (and then largely forgotten). 

Since coming to UCSC some six years ago, I have taught undergraduate as well as postgraduate classes. For the last four years I have been teaching a large undergraduate class (300 students) in one of the required courses for the Education Minor, ‘Introduction to Theories of Education’, and have been researching my attempts (together with the excellent TAs who have assisted me) to teach the class in a manner that enacts the theory at the heart of the course. With one of the TAs, I have published an article on what we have learned. But more important in relation to the comments I made the other day is the other relatively large class I teach. This is one of the first courses for postgraduates who are preparing to become teachers in the MAT program. In this course, taught in two or three sections of 25 students (depending on enrollment), I also try to enact the theory of learning and teaching that I have developed with practicing teachers in the projects referred to above. 

The first assignment in this class is to write a ‘learning autobiography.’ Regularly, year after year, I read many papers that describe how the writers became ‘successful students’, evidenced by their high grades, and how most continued to be ‘successful ‘ as undergraduates by continuing to figure out how to provide the answers that their teachers required. However, high scores/grades do not necessarily mean that material has been understood, particularly when assessed through quizzes or multiple-choice tests, whereas deep understanding almost always ensures high grades. Happily, however, a small number also describe experiences that have led them to realize that the purpose of learning is to understand something important rather than to get good grades, although most often this discovery occurred in a non-institutional setting. We subsequently spend some time discussing the experiences referred to in these autobiographies and each year the students (including UCSC graduates) talk about their undergraduate classes, which, for the most part, they perceived as continuing the dependency-inducing style of teaching that characterized their schooling. As one might expect, therefore, many find it difficult to imagine that there are alternative teaching approaches that are more effective in engaging students in learning that aims for understanding and encourages self-direction rather than dependence. 

My concern is that these young people are going to be the teachers of the young people in today’s and tomorrow’s schools, responsible for helping them to develop learning dispositions that will enable them not only to be successful in gaining entry to tertiary education, if that is their aim, but also to be responsible citizens who understand the issues on which they will need to make consequential decisions. As Dewey wrote in Democracy and Education, 

“In directing the activities of the young, society determines its own future in determining that of the young. Since the young at a given time will at some later date compose the society of that period, the latter's nature will largely turn upon the direction children's activities were given at an earlier period” (1916, p.41). Clearly, therefore, we should be educating young people to develop the ability to think critically about the information that is presented to them, to defend their own opinions with cogent argument, while being willing to listen to alternatives and, if they are convincing, to modify their own. And, for this to happen, teachers must both recognize the importance of these aims and enact them by providing appropriate learning opportunities and modeling them in their own practice.

While the preceding paragraphs are based on my own experience as an educator of practicing and prospective teachers, I believe they are also relevant in the wider context of undergraduate education. It is certainly very encouraging to learn how successful UCSC is in preparing a proportion of our undergraduates to be successful in gaining entry to postgraduate studies. But, at the same time, it has to be recognized that not all our undergraduates have such aspirations and that a significant proportion do not even succeed in graduating. It is necessary to ask, therefore, why these latter students – who have been sufficiently ‘successful’ to gain entry to the university – are not benefiting, as we would hope, from the opportunity to study at UCSC.

I am well aware that this issue is of concern to the campus administration as well as to many members of senate. I was therefore very disappointed to see how little attention was given to learning and teaching in the DSAP. Although there are frequent references to managing/increasing enrollment, retention and completion, there is little evidence of concern with the quality of undergraduates' learning experiences. While the DSAP focuses on metrics of "yield", it is equally important to attend to the quality of learning and teaching that motivate and support students in their studies. That is to say, just as important as what is taught is how it is taught. Of particular importance in this respect, I believe, is the quality of introductory and other large courses.

Symptomatic of the problem I see in the DSAP is the way in which learning and teaching are conceptualized. In the opening section, this reciprocal relationship is referred to as “instruction” (not teaching), with an emphasis on "transmitting" and "delivering" knowledge. However, research in the field of education in the last decades has led to a near consensus that learning does not result from knowledge being simply transmitted; learners also need to be actively engaged in constructing their own understanding. Further, how learners make sense of new information depends on what they bring to the encounter from their previous experience in the domains to which the information is relevant. For these reasons, learning is greatly facilitated by occasions for dialogue with peers as well as the teacher and, ideally, by bringing the new knowledge to bear on solving problems that are of significance to the learners. Of course, there are significant differences between disciplines in what it means to understand a topic: whereas in the natural sciences there is frequently agreement about what is known, in the social sciences and humanities there are often competing theories and a variety of plausible explanations of specific phenomena. In the latter case, opportunities for dialogue are particularly important.

Seen in the light of the foregoing argument, conceptualizing the teaching role of faculty in terms of transmission and delivery does a serious disservice to our students, implying, as it does, that there is little need for interaction between teacher and learner of a dialogic kind. Many students have difficulty in understanding the information that is "transmitted" to them and gain little real understanding of the material that is "delivered." This is particularly the case in large introductory classes, where teaching is mainly through lectures. One of the major reasons for student dropout, in my opinion, is the result of the focus on delivery and recall for test purposes rather than on providing opportunities for active understanding demonstrated through tackling problems that are meaningful and significant to the students.

As you and the Acting Chancellor noted in your remarks at the Teaching and Learning Symposium, many upper division classes do provide the sort of learning opportunities that I described above. But, in my view, they are as – if not more – important in the years that precede, in order to enable the maximum number of students to reach these advanced classes and to gain the maximum benefit from them. It is for this reason that I suggest that much more thought needs to be given to the learning opportunities that are provided in introductory and General Education classes, since these are critical in enabling the less-well-prepared students not only to understand the basic concepts necessary for more advanced study in their chosen majors, but also to develop the learning dispositions that are equally necessary for success at college and for lifelong learning in their future careers, whatever they may be. 

As the DSAP is given further consideration, I would urge that far more attention is given to the quality of learning and teaching on our campus, particularly at the undergraduate level. The purposes of a research university are not well served if teaching is relegated to a secondary role, which requires no more than "knowledge transmission". While some students will surmount the challenges of being taught in this way, many others will fail to discover and achieve their potential. In the long run, this is also a loss to the university as well as to the wider society.

Yours sincerely,

Gordon Wells

Professor of Education.
